
Arts Council England  
Dignity at Work Policy Statement  
 
We support the arts and cultural sector to pursue excellence in all they do. That 
includes how they manage themselves and the people that sit at the heart of our 
sector1. Our sector’s workforce should be supported to maintain and develop their 
skills, and they must be treated fairly, with dignity and respect.  
 
Arts Council England has its own Dignity at Work policy which focuses on 
harassment2, bullying and victimisation. The funding we provide to arts and 
cultural organisations has terms and conditions with a mandatory requirement to 
comply with any relevant laws or government requirements, and it also requires 
organisations to comply with best practice in governance, reporting and operation. 
This includes, but is not limited to- equality and diversity, harassment and 
bullying, disciplinary, grievance and whistle-blowing and equal opportunities 
policies and procedures.  
 
It is also a requirement that organisations adopt policies and procedures to ensure 
the safeguarding of children and adults at risk of abuse with whom there is direct 
contact. Failure to do so puts our investment at risk and could result in payments 
being suspended and grants withdrawn. 
 
It is the responsibility of the organisations funded by Arts Council England to 
ensure that their policies and procedures are fit for purpose given the specific 
nature of their work and the manner in which it is conducted, and to provide 
copies of policies and procedures on request. Relationship Managers are required 
to check that National Portfolio Organisations and Music Education Hubs have 
policies and procedures in place, while they are not expected to pass judgement on 
them. All organisations are encouraged to seek external, expert advice on 
developing appropriate policies and procedures that suit their structure and 
activity. 
 
Should any allegations, for example of harassment, bullying or victimisation 
against those working within funded organisations be brought to the Arts Council’s 
attention, appropriate action will be taken, for example in ensuring that 
organisations follow their own policies and procedures in investigating such 
allegations. It should always be borne in mind, however, that while we have 
empathy for individuals and concern for organisations, the Arts Council’s primary 

                                            
1 Includes paid workers, volunteers and trustees/board members 
2 Including sexual harassment 



role is as a funder. As such we have a responsibility to protect the investment of 
public money but do not have a regulatory role. 
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